
This month we look ahead to the month of March.  This 
time of year is exciting for our kids as they are looking 
forward to March Break.  

School councils often do not meet in March since there 
are much less days and parents are busy preparing 
activities and making arrangements for care of their 
children over the break. It is a great time to share some 
suggestions for parents on how they might work with 
their children over the break doing fun activities 
that support their learning.  This month rather than 
focusing on tips and suggestions for the school 
council meeting, we are focusing on providing 
some great tips for you to share with parents in 
your schools.
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I hope you will find these ideas valuable for your school community!!

Watch for our March newsletter at the end of the month where we will cover the busy last few 
months of school including planning successful fun fairs and community Bar-B-Ques.

Theresa Pastore

Executive Director, Parents Engaged in Education

Theresa.pastore@parentsengagedineducation.ca
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• A Paperless & cashless
 online lunch program
• Full service solution
• In partnership with 
 local vendors

healthy meals

fundraising
opportunities

convenient
ordering program

Healthy school lunches
are one click away!

1 (877) 426-6860
lunchboxorders.com

info@lunchboxorders.com

Join us now!

Children are learning all the time. Parents will find this 
booklet helpful with great activities to share with their 
children. The article contains fun activities for parents 
and children to do together at home, away from home, 
indoors, and outdoors.

INTRODUCTION

Welcome to Fun and Learning for Parents and Children! 
This article contains fun activities for you and your 
children. It is a collection of things to do that can be part 
of your family’s everyday life in each room of your home, 
outdoors, and away from home. Just because an activity is 
described in one room of your home does not mean that 
it could not be done somewhere else. Many of the ideas 
in this booklet might be routines you are doing already. 
If there are some new ideas, we hope you will use them. 
The more you enjoy playing with your children, the more 
they may be able to learn. Your children’s abilities to 
learn many skills in the early years will depend on their 
stages of development and their individual interests. In 

addition, their learning will depend on the opportunities 
and support that the family offers them at home and 
in their surroundings. Here are a few helpful hints 
to assist you in planning and doing the activities with  
your children.

• Establish some rules with your children and be 
consistent about enforcing them. Set limits and be 
prepared to have them tested!

• Use eye contact and reasoning to relate positively to 
your children.

• Give detailed explanations to questions and explain 
the meanings of new words when you’re playing 
with young children.

• Assigning a few simple household chores helps 
your children learn to follow directions.

• Outdoor activities will give your children a chance 
to use some energy and stay healthy!

• It is also important to praise your children for their 
positive behaviors and let them know they are 
loved.

FOR PARENTS AND CHILDREN:  
AN ACTIVITIES HANDBOOK

FUN AND LEARNING

SOURCE:  HEAD START (US)
ILLUSTRATIONS BY JOSEPH AZAR
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Children are learning all the time, especially when they 
are playing. Learning for children is fun. Learning and 
playing with your children can also be fun for you. You 
will find that your child is curious and eager to talk and 
play with you.

We hope you will find this booklet helpful and that you 
will share these activities often with your children. To 
help you think about the activities, we’ve included some 
questions at the end of this booklet.

TOGETHER-TIME ACTIVITIES

IN A KITCHEN

In the kitchen, you and your children can do many things 
together: put away groceries, prepare meals and snacks, 
set the table. Every family member can have a job to do! 
Your children will feel good about their successes as they 
use their large and small muscles and look for shapes 
and colors. Be sure the kitchen is a safe place. Keep sharp 
objects out of reach. Remind your children about family 
rules in the kitchen.

HELP YOUR CHILDREN BECOME AWARE OF 
DIFFERENCES IN FOODS.

• Talk with your children about the size, taste texture, 
and color of foods. Help them to recognize the 
differences between rough and smooth surfaces, 
salty or sweet tastes, and the odors of certain foods.

• Ask them to talk about changes in foods as you 

cook them (“How did it look when it was raw?... 
when we started to cook it?... how does it look 
now?”). Help your children to compare the before 
and after.

• Talk with your children about any foods that have 
special meaning to your family.

LOOK FOR SHAPES OR COLORS AROUND 
THE KITCHEN IN AND ON THE CABINETS, 
REFRIGERATOR AND STOVE.

• Ask your children to find circles, triangles, or 
squares.

• Play the game, “I see something you don’t see and 
the color (or the shape) IS... “ Your children can 
name the items or foods that are in the kitchen and 
that fit the description until they get to the item you 
have in mind.

SET THE TABLE WITH YOUR CHILDREN.

• Ask your children to make sure there is one plate, 
one glass, and so on, for each person.

• Talk about how to handle the dishes and silverware, 
so they stay clean and unbroken.

INVOLVE YOUR CHILDREN IN MEAL 
PREPARATION.

• All family members preparing food need to wash 
their hands before handling food.

• Measure with cups, tablespoons, and teaspoons. 
Ask your children to guess how many tablespoons 
make a cup of water. Then, help them check it out!
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• Let your children pour water with spoons, cups, 
and pitchers.

• Involve your children in making part of a meal or a 
snack.

• Talk about opposites big and small, hard and soft.

SORT AND NAME FOODS AFTER A TRIP TO 
THE GROCERY STORE.

• Let your children name each food, or ask them to 
tell you something about each food, as you take it 
out of the bag.

• As you sort the groceries, ask your children to 
put together all the foods that are the same: fresh 
vegetables in one place, boxes in another place.

• Talk with your children about the sizes of cans 
as you put them away—tall and short, wide and 
narrow.

NAME KITCHEN APPLIANCES AND  
THEIR USES.

• Ask your children what the toaster is for, what 
the oven does. Give safety tips for the use of each 
appliance, and talk about who can turn them on 
and off.

• Ask about other ways to toast bread, heat the 
leftovers. The answers might be very creative!

LET YOUR CHILDREN HELP CLEAN UP  
THE KITCHEN.

• Ask them to sort eating and cooking utensils by 
type or use.

• Let them wipe the table after meals. Encourage 
them to wipe the table from left to right and collect 
all the crumbs in one corner.

IN A LIVING ROOM

The living room can be the place for both quiet and 
noisy activities. Your children will develop their social 
skills by learning how to be by themselves or how to be 
a part of the family group. Tell your child which items 
in the room are on the “Do Not Touch” list. These are 
activities to build both large and small muscles. The 
living room is a busy place!

TALK ABOUT SOUNDS.

• Ask your children to point to the direction of the 
sound and describe it.

• Ask you children to tell you about all the things that 
make loud or soft sounds such as the TV, the radio.

• Sing songs together: old favorites, nursery rhymes. 
Use a wooden spoon or thick stick as microphone.

TALK ABOUT:
• The names of all the furniture in the room, such as 

the lamp, table, and couch.
• Family stories about the children’s grandparents, 

family histories and when your children were 
babies.

• The things your children make.
• Your children’s favorite TV shows.

DEVELOP YOUR CHILDREN’S BIG MUSCLES.

• Encourage your children to help with household 
jobs: watering plants, sweeping, dusting, vacuuming.
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• You and the children can imitate characters from a 
story or a TV show.

• Act out what these persons do. Help your children 
to find things around the house for dress-up or to 
add to the make-believe!

• Turn on music and march around the house. Or, if 
your family likes to dance, turn on music and have 
fun!

READ TO YOUR CHILDREN EACH DAY.

• Give your children a chance to imitate reading to 
you from magazines, books, and newspapers. Have 
a special place for books and magazines.

• Make a “booklet” with your children by helping 
them cut out magazine pictures and paste them on 
paper--a “house book” or “animal book.” Use other 
suggestions from your children.

• Ask an older child or other family member to read 
to a younger child and to you.

TALK ABOUT WHAT IT MEANS TO BE A  
FAMILY MEMBER.

• Ask your children to name the members of your 
family and draw pictures.

• Discuss how members of the family help each 
other.

• Invite some older family members to tell stories.
• You may wish to write a story about your family or 

write down stories your children tell you about the 
family.

LET YOUR CHILDREN KNOW THAT THEY ARE 
AN IMPORTANT PART OF THE FAMILY.

• Give your children a place to store their special 
treasures.

• Find a place to display your children’s “work,” such 
as hanging their artwork on the wall or a door.

IN A BEDROOM

The bedroom can be a special place to play alone or 
to share some special, private time with your child. 
You and your children can read stories and talk about 
almost anything! Your children will learn a lot of self-
help skills in the bedroom. They will be very proud of 
their new abilities.

READ TO YOUR CHILDREN DAILY.

• Tell a story or read a book to your children at 
bedtime.

• After you’ve finished reading, ask your children to 
tell you all they remember about the story.
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• Encourage your children to make up and tell stories 
or repeat a story you have read.

LET YOUR CHILDREN KNOW THAT BOOKS 
ARE SPECIAL.

• Make a library shelf or book area with your 
children.

• Use different print materials often: borrowing 
from the library, making homemade books, and 
looking at junk mail, greeting cards, newspapers, or 
magazines.

TALK ABOUT CLOTHING.

• Help your children describe pieces of clothing.
• Talk about the front and back, top and bottom of 

shirts, pants, skirts, dresses.
• Let your children select the clothes they wear for 

daytime, for sleeping.
• Encourage your children to dress themselves and 

their dolls or their stuffed animals.

HAVE SPECIAL PLACES FOR STORAGE.

• Help children put toys away by shape or color, or 
by use for drawing, for building, for cuddling, for 
pushing.

ENCOURAGE YOUR CHILDREN TO THINK, 
IMAGINE, AND BE CREATIVE.

• Ask questions that have many answers, rather than 
questions that have right or wrong answers, such 
as “Where do you think birds sleep? How do you 
think a rainbow gets in the sky? Where do you 
think the water goes after it goes down the drain?”

• Ask your children to act out a story you’ve read to 
them.

SORT AND MATCH CLOTHES.

• Ask your children to sort and stack their laundry by 
putting all like things together such as underwear 
in one pile, socks in another.

• Let them sort clothes by “owner” (my shirts, Dad’s 
shirts).

• Ask your children to match a shoe with a shoe, a 
sock with a sock.

• Give your children a limited choice of what to wear. 
Ask them why they chose the clothes they did.

IN A BATHROOM

The bathroom is a great place for children to learn 
hygiene and practice using their muscles by brushing 
their teeth and combing their hair. While they’re taking 
a bath, they can learn math and science concepts, such as 
sinking and floating, full and empty. Safety tip: Always 
stay with your children when they’re in the bathroom! 
Put red duct tape on all hot water faucets for safety.
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USE MIRRORS TO NAME BODY PARTS.

• Make faces in the mirror with your children—move 
your tongue, make a kiss, wiggle your nose.

• Talk with your children about all of the things they 
can do with their eyes—blink, stare, wink.

LOOK FOR WAYS TO USE DIFFERENT SENSES 
IN THE BATHROOM.

• Feel and talk about different textures-- soft cotton, 
hard soap, smooth wall, slippery sink.

• Smell different things—toothpaste, soap.

LET YOUR CHILDREN PLAY WITH DIFFERENT 
THINGS WHILE TAKING A BATH.

• Help your children collect and save things to play 
with in the bathtub, such as plastic containers, 

sponges, cartons, and corks.
• Help your children notice which things sink and 

float.

PRACTICE HELPING SKILLS WITH  
YOUR CHILDREN.

• Encourage your children to wash their hands and 
face, brush their teeth, and comb their hair.

• Talk about health and hygiene such as why we wash 
our hands and face, brush our teeth.

PRACTICE HEALTH AND SAFETY HABITS IN 
THE BATHROOM WITH YOUR CHILDREN.

• Let your children practice pouring, washing, 
wiping up.

• Talk about do’s and dont’s such as turning on the 
cold water first. Tell them what they can touch in 
the bathroom.

• Let your children make “warm” water: turning on 
the cold water first and adding very little hot to 
prevent burns.

TALK WITH YOUR CHILDREN ABOUT HOW IT 
FEELS TO “GROW.”

• Hang a growth chart on a door and keep track of 
their height and weight. Show them how they are 
growing.

• Ask them what they can do now that they couldn’t 
do when they were younger and smaller.

TALK WITH YOUR CHILDREN ABOUT 
OPPOSITES IN THE BATHTUB.

• Encourage them to pour water into and out of 
containers, making them full, making them empty.

• Discover things that are hard and soft, warm and 
cold, wet and dry.

IN THE SURPRISE DRAWER

Every family probably has a surprise drawer—the one 
drawer where all the odds and ends are put. When the 
surprise drawer is for children, it should be in a safe 
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and accessible location, such as a bottom drawer. This 
drawer (or a surprise box) can be a treasure chest! It can 
be a special treat for a rainy day. Make sure all the items 
are safe before you give them to your children.

EXPLORE THE SURPRISE DRAWER.

• Ask your children to put all the like things together, 
such as corks or rubber bands.

• Ask your children about the uses of the items in the 
drawers.

• Your children can draw around some of the items 
to make pictures with the shapes.

PLAY GUESSING GAMES WITH THINGS FROM 
THE SURPRISE DRAWER.

• Hide things in your hands (“What do you think I’m 
holding in my right hand?”).

• Let your children guess amounts (“Will all these 
corks fit in the cup, or will we need the large 
bowl?”).

TALK ABOUT THE CONTENTS.

• Help your children name all the items in the 
surprise drawer.

• Talk about the sizes, shapes, and colors of the items.
• Ask your children about the “feel” of the items—

rough or smooth, slippery or sticky, hard or soft.

CREATE A SURPRISE. IS THERE ANYTHING 
YOUR CHILDREN CAN MAKE FROM ANY 
ITEMS IN THE DRAWER?

• What about making a collage picture or sculpture 
with some of the leftover items?

• Let your children surprise you with their own 
creations.

• Make a mobile by hanging some items from a coat 
hanger. Place the mobile outside on a tree limb.

REMEMBER PICK-UP TIME!

• Using margarine tubs or other small containers, ask 
your children to clean out, sort, and put back the 
contents of the drawer.

If your children are preschoolers, let them add to the 
collections from “junk” you don’t want anymore.

• Corks
• Coffee scoops
• Plastic bottle caps
• Twine
• Ribbon
• Pads of paper

• Buttons
• Greeting cards
• Straws
• Markers
• Tapes
• Rubber bands
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OUTSIDE THE HOME

The outdoors! Children should go outdoors every day 
for exercise, fresh air, and fun. You and your children 
will have greater freedom outdoors to jump, hop, swing, 
look, and listen. Let your children make noise! Remind 
them about any rules you have for playing outside.

Talk about all the things you and your children see in 
the sky, near the house or apartment

• Colors
• Bright sun
• Moon
• Neighbors
• Cars

HELP YOUR CHILDREN FIND ANIMALS  
AND INSECTS.

• Tell your children the names of the animals and 
insects they see and hear.

• Ask your children where they think the animals 
live, how the insects build their homes, where they 
get their food.

HELP YOUR CHILDREN DIG AND PLANT A 
GARDEN.

• Talk about each tool you are using and what it does.
• Look at seed packages and vegetables in the grocery 

store. Then, decide what to plant: radishes, carrots, 
and other things that grow fast and that you and 
your child like are best.

• Remind your children to water the growing plants.

• Shapes
• Dark clouds
• Stars
• Snow
• Houses
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LOOK UP TOWARD THE SKY AT DIFFERENT 
TIMES OF THE DAY WITH YOUR CHILDREN.

• Talk about the ways that trees bend and what the 
clouds look like.

• Look for changes over time—how are the leaves 
different in the fall from the spring? Are there more 
or less birds in the sky now than there were last 
month?

LISTEN FOR SOUNDS OUTSIDE.

• Ask your children to talk about the sounds they 
hear and where they might be coming from.

• Ask them to name sounds that are the same as 
inside sounds, different from inside sounds.

ENCOURAGE YOUR CHILDREN TO DESCRIBE 
ALL THE THINGS THEY FEEL OR EXPERIENCE.

• Rough trees
• Blowing wind
• Slippery mud

EXPLORING YOUR COMMUNITY

There are many fun places to go in your community. 
Before you take a trip, talk with your children about 
what you will see and do. Name the things and people 
you will look for, such as flowers, animals, fire fighters, 
or bus riders in the place you are visiting. Talk with your 
children about your safety rules so that the trip will be 
pleasant and safe, such as “I want you to hold my hand.”

TO A PARK

• Point out special things in the park: a family having 
a picnic, the gardens, the pathways.

• While walking around the park, ask your children 
to walk fast, walk slow, or run safely.

• Play games with your children (that have no 
“losers”).

TO THE LIBRARY

• Get your own library card to borrow books.
• Ask your children to select three or four books, 

records or tapes to check out and take home.
• Remind your children about being quiet at the 

library.

TO THE FIRE STATION

• Call ahead about coming for a visit.
• Talk about fire safety rules for your home and what 

your children would do if there was a fire.
• Try on different pieces of the fire fighter’s uniform. 

Ask your children what they think each article of 
clothing is for, what they think the equipment does.

• Smooth stones
• Warm air
• Cold rain
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TO THE TRAIN AND/OR BUS STATION

• Talk about where the bus or train might be going.
• Make up a story about where you would go on the 

bus or train. What would you do when you got 
there?

• Ask your children to tell you what they would do 
while on the bus or train.

TO THE GROCERY STORE

• Discuss each food item as you put it in the cart: its 
size, shape, color, and texture.

• Ask your children to name their favorite foods and 
then name one of yours.

• To keep your children occupied in line, ask 
questions that have no right or wrong answers, such 
as: Let’s pretend we are having a supper party and 
you get to choose the menu. “What would you like 
to serve?”

TO THE LAUNDROMAT

• While waiting for the laundry, keep your children 
occupied by asking questions that encourage 
creative thinking.

• Ask them to describe how the clothes get clean 
when you wash them.

• Ask how you could wash the clothes if you didn’t 
have a washing machine.

TO A FESTIVAL AND OTHER  
COMMUNITY EVENT

• Check the listings in the newspaper for local events 
or listen to the radio for announcements.

• Talk about the event before you go.
• Try a special new snack as a treat.
• Ask your children to name the two best parts of the 

event.

ON A SCAVENGER HUNT

• Decide with your children what you’ll look for on 
the hunt.

• Use paper bags for collections.
• Talk about what is safe to touch and what is not.
• Make up a story about the items you collected.

THINGS YOU CAN DO AFTER THE TRIP

• Talk with your children about what you saw, heard, 
touched, or smelled.

• Make a booklet about the trip with your children. 
Have them tell you a story about the trip as you 
write it down.

• If you take pictures during the trip, put them in a 
booklet you make or in a photo album.

• Ask your children to add pictures to a “trip book.” 
Let them cut pictures from magazines of things 
they saw on their trip.

• Make a collage with your children. Use things 
found during your walk—moss, stones, leaves.

• Get books from the library about where you went.
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THINGS TO THINK ABOUT

Were the activities you selected fun for you and your 
family? As you do the activities, they will encourage 
and help children to learn. They should be fun and offer 
opportunities for your family to spend meaningful time 
together. As you remember these activities and plan for 
the future with your children, it might help you to think 
about the following:

• Did your children enjoy the activity?
• Which activity did your children enjoy the most? 

The least?
• Which child enjoyed which activity? Why do you 

think that’s so?
• Which activity seemed too hard? How could you 

make it easier so that your children can succeed?
• Which activity seemed to be too easy? How could 

you make it harder so that your children have a 
challenge?

• Which activity was “just right?” When can you do 
it again?

• How can you stretch your children’s imaginations 
when you do this or a similar activity?

• What did you learn about your children?
• Ask your children to respond to “What...If ” 

questions related to the activity, such as “What 
would you have to eat if you lived on the moon?” 
Or, “What would you do if you worked in this 
place?”

• What activity can you plan to give your child time 
to play quietly by himself or herself? Will it help to 
develop his or her creativity?

• How did you praise your children for trying a new 
activity and for their positive behaviors? What 
other ways can you use to encourage them?

• What other ideas do you have? What ideas can your 
children suggest?

Illustrations: Copyright © 1992 by Joseph Azar
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1-800-263-1830www.ombudsman.on.ca OntarioOmbudsman@Ont_Ombudsman

Can the Ombudsman help you?
The Ombudsman resolves and investigates complaints about Ontario public sector bodies.

Do you have an unresolved 
problem with a school board?

Our staff have helped thousands 
of parents and families with school 
board issues, such as:
s  Student busing and transportation
s  Special education
s  Student safety
s  School board administration

We can:

s  Refer you to local officials who 
can resolve the matter

s  Investigate problems and 
recommend solutions

s   Answer questions and  
help you navigate  
the system

ORGANIZATIONS THAT SUPPORT PARENT ENGAGEMENT  
AND SCHOOL COUNCILS IN ONTARIO

BECOME A PEIE 
AMBASSADOR

AND BE A PART OF YOUR CHILD’S 
SCHOOL COMMUNITY

Parents Engaged in Education

A P.E.I.E. Ambassador will...
Promote the mission of the 

organization.
Share the organization’s resources 

with their school community.
Work to engage other parents with 

their children and their school.
Be their child’s biggest 

CHEERLEADER in school!

Ambassador

ParentsEngagedInEducation.ca
For more information, visit  
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ORGANIZATIONS THAT SUPPORT PARENT ENGAGEMENT  
AND SCHOOL COUNCILS IN ONTARIO

www.parentsengagedineducation.ca
info@parentsengagedineducation.ca  

647-408-2091

Parents Engaged in Education is a not-for-profit 
organization formed by experienced school council 

members to provide resources and skill building 
opportunities for parent leaders across the province.

 

Follow us on twitter @parentengagcons


